

  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Tuesday 7th July 2015
in the Church Room, Ludham 

Present: 
Mr M Flett



Mrs C Willoughby

Mr J Usher
Mr P Wall

Mr T Gabriel
Mr J Youngs

Mr B Tubby

Mr R Pinning

Mrs S Farnsworth
Mr M Monk
Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
1. Welcome to the public: The Chairman welcomed 16 members of the public.  He also welcomed Jacquie Burgess, the Chairman of the Broads Authority, together with Louis Baugh, a member of the Broads Authority involved in the St Benet’s / Ludham Bridge footpath. 
2. Apologies for absence were received and accepted from: Mr A Lupson
3. Declarations of interest: None
4. Minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 20th May were approved  
5. Matters Arising: The Clerk explained that the Council would need to attempt to co-opt a new Parish Councillor in order to make numbers up to 12.  The Council agreed to advertise in the Parish News and for interested applicants to write a short paragraph about themselves by way of an introduction
6. Correspondence:

a. PCSO report.  The Clerk reported that Laura Bennett, the PCSO, had been unable to attend the meeting but she had written to inform the Council that the police had received 12 calls since the last meeting: 4 road related calls, 2 abandoned calls, 3 reports of suspicious circumstances and 3 reports of rowdy or nuisance behaviour.  Since the last meeting there had been 1 reported crime: drug possession, for which the offender had been given a police caution. 
b. Letter from the PC to Alex Cordiner thanking him for acting as internal auditor.  He reported no issues with the audit.  Noted
c. Broads Authority.  Tree Preservation Order.  BA/2015/0004/TPO.  Manor Gates, Staithe Road.  The Parish Council noted this, as information only
d. Norfolk ALC.  Section 137 expenditure limit.  £7.36.  The Chairman explained that this was the maximum allowable donation amount per elector.  
e. Ludham Guides.  Request to use Bakers’ Arms Green on August 8th.  This was agreed 
f. Carolyn Mobbs.  Letter asking for benches on the Ludham Bridge Staithe.  The Chairman reminded the Council that the Staithe is not owned by the Parish Council, but that he could take the opportunity, with Jacquie Burgess present, to ask if the Parish Council could arrange for benches to be placed on the Staithe, with the Broads Authority’s agreement.  Jacquie Burgess agreed to check this and come back to the Council with an answer.  
7. Agenda items: 
a. To review and update risk assessments (playground, parish council, fireworks display).  The Council AGREED the Parish Council general risk assessment and fireworks risk assessment.  Councillors AGREED that they were satisfied that the playground inspection, conducted annually, was a sufficient risk assessment for the playground
b. To confirm Parish Council committees.  All Councillors AGREED the committees as per the list which had been circulated
c. To consider any Councillor training requirements. The Chairman identified that all Councillors should attend training when possible.  Mr Gabriel advised that he would like to attend training.  The Clerk would liaise directly with Mr Gabriel
8. Reports:  
a. Mr Usher informed the Parish Council that he would be attending a Safer Neighbourhood meeting the following night
b. Mrs Farnsworth noted that many villagers had experienced significant problems with their land lines as a possible result of the new faster broadband box which was being put in place.  The Clerk was asked to look into this
c. Cllr Monk advised that the Clerk had supplied him with the paint for the phonebox.  He would arrange for it to be painted and for the Parish Council to be invoiced directly.  
9. Adjourn meeting
The Chairman thanked Jacquie Burgess, the Chairman of the Broads Authority, for attending the meeting.  He also thanked Louis Baugh for joining her.  Mrs Burgess informed the Council that both herself and Mr Baugh were Secretary of State appointments to the Broads Authority.  She explained that the Broads Authority covered 93 parishes with no complete parishes at all (ie that nowhere are the Broads Authority the sole authority).  
Having summarised her history and involvement with the Broads Authority, Mrs Burgess went on to explain how and why the footpath between Ludham Bridge and St Benet’s has been delayed on so many occasions.  She assured the Council that the pathway was an absolute priority for the Broads Authority and that she hoped to be able to give the Parish Council a definitive date as soon as possible for completion.  She pledged to keep in touch with the Parish Council and to update them with any significant updates
District Councillor Paul Rice advised the Council that he was now on the Licensing Board, responsible for pubs, clubs, food outlets etc, and on the Broads Inland Drainage Board.  He also informed the Council that the 3RW Association had been granted £750K for the first section of the pathway.  Councillor Rice also advised the Council that he would be running surgeries every 6 – 8 weeks outside Throwers
A member of the public informed the Council that there were problems with motorcycles and bicycles using the footpath from the High Street to Latchmoor Park.  

Mr Wall advised the Council that the 3RW AGM would take place on the 30th July in the Horning Village Hall Annexe.  The Council were grateful to Mr Wall for offering to represent the Parish Council at the meeting
Reconvene meeting.

10. Planning Applications:   
a. NNDC.  PF/15/0660.  61 Willow Way.  Erection of single-storey rear extension and re-location of conservatory to the side.  Supported
11. Planning Decisions:
g. NNDC.  PF/15/0052.  High Mill, High Mill Hill, Yarmouth Road.  Conversion of existing mill and erection of replacement single-storey building to residential dwelling.  Permitted.  Noted
12. Finance

a. The following payments were authorised: 
i. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259
ii. S/O: Barclays.  Bank Storage.  £1
iii. Chq no 1051.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £409.67
iv. Chq no 1052.  Ludham PCC.  Extra space in the Ludham Parish News.  £11
v. Chq no 1053.  URM.  Glass recycling.  £31.72 inc £5.29 VAT
vi. Chq no 1054.  Wicksteed playgrounds.  2 x cradles seats, tyre re-fixing.  £757.34 inc £126.22 VAT
vii. Chq no 1055.  Ludham Village Car Scheme.  £250 (last month’s payment – chq 1044 -cancelled as cheque needs to be written to the VCS not to the PCC as a VCS account has been opened)
viii. Chq no 1056.  Ludham PCC.  Parish News annual subscription. £180
ix. Chq no 1057.  M Peake.  Baker’s Arms Green work (£300).  Norwich Road clearance (£20), Benches and slabs removed from School Close and one bench refitted on Bakers’ Arms Green (£80), work on circular bench (£55).  Total £455
Total:  £2104.73

b. Receipts: The following receipts were noted:

i. NNDC.  Recycling credit.  £461.55
ii. NNDC.  Receipt of precept / grant.  £4339 total (£3927 precept / £412 grant)
iii. NCC.  Receipt of bottle bank glass recycling.  £282.27
iv. Barclays Bank.  Complaints made by the Clerk regarding poor handling of mandate change forms.  Receipt of £85
13. At the Chairman’s discretion: 
14. Items for the Parish News: 
a. Parish Councillor vacancy

b. No cycling through pathway between High Street and Latchmoor Park

c. Please use bottle banks
15. Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 4th August at 7.30pm in the Church Rooms, Ludham
The meeting closed at 9.24pm
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